Fall 2004 JCNA Board of Directors Meeting – Reports 
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JAGUAR CLUBS OF NORTH AMERICA

Regular Fall Board of Directors Meeting

Hilton St. Louis Frontenac Hotel, St Louis, Missouri

Friday, October 1, 2004

Reports

1. Authenticity

2. Awards Management – Kurt Rappold

3. Business / Insurance – Jim Hendrix

4. Club News / Archives – Nelson Rath

5. Communications – Pascal Gademer

6. Concours/Judge Training

7. Concours Scores Recording
                                    – Bill Streitenberger

8. Event Sanctions and Schedule 
                                    – L. Cunningham

9. Dealer of the Year Award
                                    – Brock McPherson

10. Directory – Dick Deibel

11. General Counsel – Brock McPherson

12. Fred Horner Award – Barbara Grayson
13. Jaguar Journal Newsletter Awards – Mike Cook*

14. JCNA Trophies & Merchandise- Dick Howe

15. Jaguar Liaison – Creighton Turner

16. JCNA Membership / Roster – Nelson Rath

17. Membership-at-Large – Nelson Rath

18. Nominating – Brock McPherson

19. Protest Board – Randy Prine

20. Publications – Nelson Rath

21. Publicity – Candy Williams

22. Rally – Brian Blackwell*

23. Slalom – Steve Weinstein

24. Andrew Whyte Award – Brock McPherson

25. Judge’s Concours Rules – Richard Cavicke

26. High Performance Driver’s Education  – G. Hagopian



* Indicates appointment made since Spring 2004 BoD Meeting

Strikethrough indicates no report included (also applicable to the Jaguar Journal report, normally covered along with committee reports).

In addition, “non reports” from Dick Cavicke that relate to concours-related vacant committees, a judges training report from Gary Hagopian, and a Passport to Service report from Sue Hagopian are included.

2. JCNA AWARDS COMMITTEE REPORT – Kurt Rappold

In 2003 there were the following trophies made in 6 major categories:

53 

Championship trophies

25 Driven Championship trophies

26 Slalom trophies

27 Rally

28 Regional Championship trophies

29 Regional Driven trophies

PLUS

1  
Fred Horner Award

2 Karen Miller Award

3 Best Website Award as of August 19

This was the first year for Regional Driven awards which accounts for about a 17% increase in trophy production.  The system I have utilized seems to work although 5 people have yet to send their numbers for a trophy. See sample of work order send out for 2003.


Some owners felt I should bring all the trophies to California for their presentation, then mail them out to their homes, carrying them all on with my other luggage to the AGM. The ones who voiced this opinion got over it somehow.


In this job you get to know the people of JCNA a little better and I must say we have some fine folks in our car club. I can continue to be your Awards Chairman into the foreseeable future.  When I can no longer do the job I will try to give you folks on the Board adequate time to find a suitable replacement.  The job does take up a lot of time in January and February. Next year, with the AGM in Florida, I will definitely want to have all the trophies done and in the mail earlier. This year all the work orders were mailed out about January 19th for 2003.



The Board should talk over and decide the type of trophy to award for any Special Category cars that may get to three shows for a national trophy. Keep in mind an engraved cup is costing above $100.00, versus a plaque at $23.00.  There was some communication about people getting driven category trophies for their specials; I don’t think that was so.  For a National trophy a nice JCNA plaque would be pretty nice, I would think.


Please keep me informed of your decisions in a timely manner so I can plan accordingly. My club will be touring Jaguar and Rolls Royce in England in mid September and we have our two local Rallies on October 29,30, & 31. Cheerio!


Happy Motoring


Kurt Rappold 

P.S. The newletter awards could be JCNA plagues engraved with the Editors claim to fame.

Club News (Incorporating Cmte 4, 16, 17) – Nelson Rath

JCNA Membership/Roster:
Current membership as of this writing is 5,987 active members. Roster updates will continue to come in until November 1st., when, at that time, the Annual Renewal Roster(s) will be sent to all affiliated clubs (standard procedure as in prior years).

 

Membership-At-Large:
Currently, there are 232 MAL's.

Communications Committee – Pascal Gademer

Traffic continues to grow at JCNA.com since we are now approaching 2 million hits a month and averaging  25 000 visits a month compared to about 1.2 to 1.3 million hit and 18 000 visits per month at the same time last year.

 

Most online services (calendar / sanction, scoring, etc... )   are running smoothly with virtually no problems or issues. 

 

On line services :
 

Calendar / Sanction : no significant issues to report. Many clubs still do not take advantage of avertising their non sanctioned events but the online sanctioning process works well.

 

Scoring : running smoothly.  Most clubs are now reporting in a timely fashion, since as of late sept, only the following appear to be missing:  JANE Slalom 8/15,  Jane Rally 1/8, JOC LA Slalom 5/22

 

Online applications: so far this year, about 450 on line membership applications have been filled out, or more or less the same number than for the entire 2003 , a significant increase since we still have 3 months to go. I do not keep track of how many of these were Paypal compared to Check but the number of membership paid by paypal  is low, if for no other reasons that  only 20 clubs have chosen to activate Paypal payment processing. I do not understand why the other 40 clubs did not activate this option; it is well publicized and easy.  I do not have the data to analyse the details but I know from my own club experience that most applicants choose paypal if available. From my point of view, the paypal system works well, Nelson can confirm this or offer suggestion if needed.

 

How many "will mail a check" application converts in actual paid memberhships is hard to know without detailed data. It also depends on how individual clubs follow up on applications. Again, based on SFJC experience, by mailing in a welcome letter / reminder with current newsletter, nearly all applicants have become paid members... how many clubs do that?  I don't know.

 

Online Shop: prices for most books were recently revised. Regalia sales are low, this is trully an under-utilized part of the site because of the lack of items to sell.  JCNA should have merchandise like polo shrits, denim shirts, tee shirts, caps, etc  which woudl be a good fundraiser.  As merchandise for the 2005 JCC becomes available, let's put it online ahaed of the JCC

 

Club Data : I will be emailing a reminder to all club to update their data as they elect officers for the year 2005 to ensure the data is up to date and can be exported to the print directory early in the year.   Data collection for the print directory worked better than the year before, hopefully 2005 will be 100% accurate.

 

Club pages / website : many clubs without a full fledged website still do not take advantage of the websites offered thru JCNA.com despite all the benefits.  Feedback on the club sites have been fairly limited which doesn't help me develop and improve the system.  This will be something to work on in the future as on line presence help increase membership.

 

Site content:  This is an area where improvement is needed, we just do not get enough stories, articles, reports, from the clubs.  I plan on contacting clubs to encourage them to send in their articles and reactivate regional commitee members to gather material.

 

As a reminder, we need to publish regular columns on the website to improve members interest and also to project a dynamic image to visitors.  I would like to encourage committee chairs and regional directors to send in regular columns (like Steve Weinstein has been doing for Slalom) addressing issues, events, news, projects, etc...  not only this woudl project a dynamic and posittive image to visitors but will also show existing members where the club is heading, what is done to address problems, etc...     Reading the committee reports, a lot of work is being done by various committees yet until the AGM, members do not know about it.  It's hard to generate interest at the very last minute.

 

AGM Coverage: the amount of information published on the website before and after the AGM greatly increased in 2003 and 2004. This has also brought the AGM process, critical to JCNA operation, closer to our members by giving them detailed information on what is being proposed and what was discussed.  ex compare the 2003 AGM section with 2000 or even 2001...  This will continue with the 2005 AGM.

 

 

On line Survey:  so far, a little over 100 members have filled out the online member survey.  I do not know how this number compared to the number of surveys sent by snail mail. This is first time the website is used for a survey and it's going to be interesting to see what the turn out is.  

 

 

Future plans, ideas, etc...
- continue to work with clubs to develop the club sites. I feel this is important for growth as the website is a no cost  tool. The number of online application shows the potential.

- improve content and club / region news. for this, we need committes and regional directors to send in regular columns / news every 2 to 3 months.

 

Pascal Gademer

Added 9/29/2004: 

- Re Membership survey, it appears that about 150 members participated in the survey so far, with a little over 2/3 using the online form and only under 1/3 mailing in the paper version. 

- I noticed that the Lifestyle page of the Jaguar North America website mentioned JCNA but lacked a link and JCNA logo. This is being addressed thanks to Malcom Oliver who put me in touch with the right contact at Jaguar Interactive Marketing and the link / logo should appear soon.

Event Sanctions and Schedule Committee – Lynn Cunningham

Nearly all clubs have become proficient in using the on-line calendar for entering their event dates.  Since the spring meeting there have been no conflicts between club requests.  There have been only a few isolated times when clubs have required direct intervention to get an event on the calendar.  In all, the process appears to be functioning smoothly.

Awards (Incorporating Cmte 9, 12, 13, 24) – Barb Grayson

Awards Committee Report for the 2004 JCNA Fall Board of Directors Meeting

The Awards Committee is a new committee commencing with this year 2004. Along with myself the following committee members are:

NW – Jerry Parkhill

SW – Dick France

NC – Jerry Litz

SC – Peggy Thompson

NE – Mike Cook

SE – George Camp

The awards the committee is responsible for:

The Andrew Whyte Award – criteria to remain the same 

The Dealer of the Year Award - will have the same criteria as in previous years

The Fred Horner Award will also stay the same for 2004 but a criteria change will be a fall board meeting agenda item 

The Karen C. Miller Award will be awarded to the best overall newsletter editor 

Not only will the members of the committee be responsible for reviewing and ultimately choosing the winners but also working with the newsletter editors and directors in their respective regions to get the criteria information to all JCNA members.  I know there are a tremendous amount of people who work really hard for their local club as well as JCNA that are due the recognition that these awards represent.  It would be great to see allot more nominations for the various special awards that JCNA has to offer as previous nominations have been as one might say “on the slender side”.

Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Grayson, Chair

General Counsel and Nominating (Cmte 11, 18) – Brock McPherson

August 10, 2004

Mr. Steve Averill

2916 Scarborough Lane W

Colleyville, TX 76034

RE:
JAGUAR CLUBS OF NORTH AMERICA, INC.


COMMITTEE REPORTS

Dear Steve:

Enclosed, herewith, are reports on behalf of the committees for which I am presently the chairman:


1.
Legal Committee


2.
Nominating Committee

Very truly yours,

JAGUAR CLUBS OF NORTH AMERICA, INC.

By_________________________________

  BROCK R. McPHERSON

NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORTPRIVATE 


In accordance with the Bylaws, the Nominating Committee and others contacted interested members and sent letters to the Editors and Presidents of JCNA Clubs regarding candidates for Regional Directors.  


The nominations received by the committee have been forwarded to the President, Jaguar Journal Editor, and Directors.  The candidates for the 2005-2007 term are:


Northwest Region

Phil Miller


Stew Cleave


Southwest Region

Bill Streitenberger


North Central Region

Mike Ksiazek


South Central Region

Brock R. McPherson


Northwest Region (Secretary Note – I presume this is actually NE)

Gary Hagopian


Southwest Region (Secretary Note – I presume this is actually SE)

Pascal Gademer


The ballots will be published in the September/October issue of the Jaguar Journal and ballots forwarded to Ray A. Cheely, Chartered, Certified Public Accountant.  


Corporate Policy C203.3, provides that any ballot that is received after January 15, 2005, at 5:00 O'clock P.M. will not be counted.  Directors and candidates need to encourage the members within their region to vote as voter response continues to be very poor based upon past elections.  


A total of Eleven hours and Fifty minutes have been spent on JCNA nomination matters from September, 2003, through August, 2004.







NOMINATING COMMITTEE







By_______________________________







     BROCK R. McPHERSON - Chairman

19 Protest Committee – Randy Prine

MEMORANDUM

DATE:    September 21, 2004

TO:        Steve Averill, JCNA Secretary

FROM:    Randy Prine, JCNA Protest Chairman

SUBJECT:    Protest Committee Report 2004

There have been five protests to date.  Four have been ruled upon and the fifth is in the works.  Here are the decisions on the first four protests:

Protest No. 1  - 2004:  1962  3.8 E-Type Radiator - Concours Jaguar Society of SC Lowcountry Classic Jaguar Concours, May 1, 2004:  A contestant received a 2.40 point deduction for a non-authentic radiator.  He agrees that his car does not have an authentic radiator, however, even though several vendors offer a close replica, he contends that they are not truly authentic, and that there are no authentic radiators available for his 1962

3.8 E-Type.    He also argues that in the same C5 Class, 1965 - 1967 4.2

Series 1 E-Types do not possess this handicap.  Authentic replacement radiators are readily available for the 4.2.

The contestant¹s argument is that an original 3.8 aluminum radiator cannot be repaired to a reasonably usable condition, and is requesting that his 2.40 points be returned.

The protest was denied, the 2.40 point deduction stands.  Some comments from the committee:

    1.  Radiators have not been considered an expendable item, and there are many cars competing with original radiators.

    2.  An ³absolutely original² radiator could be accomplished by repairing the original at a considerable cost.

    3.  Poor availability or high cost of quality parts has never been a reason for defining what is original.  It actually separates the good cars from the excellent ones.

Protest No. 2-2004:  1963 E OTS, Class C-5, Mechanical Judging Procedures. A contestant filed a protest regarding the judging procedures at the subject concours.  He stated that a mechanical judge in Class C-5 judged his own car entered in that class.  He requested the disqualification of the entire class C-5 in the subject concours.  Because of the complicated circumstances surrounding this protest, I took it upon myself to present it to the Executive Board of JCNA for their review.  Taking into consideration their comments and recommendations, and the decision of a majority of the Protest Committee members, the following rulings have been made:

    1.  The score of the judge who was a member of the mechanical judging team, and whose car was entered in Class C-5, will not be allowed.  The points he received for this concours will not be considered for local or national recognition.

    2.  The remainder of Class C-5 scores will remain in effect.

    3.  The Executive Board of JCNA has taken the appropriate steps with the club in question to assure that this oversight does not happen in the future. Protest No. 3-2004:  1991 XJS, Class C-15, Unreasonable Deductions on Chrome Rocker Panels/Covers.  A contestant was penalized 12.0 points for non-authentic two-tone pattern or color on the Rocker Panels.  The Chief Judge reduced the deduction to 3.0 points per side, or 6.0 points total. The contestant protested this deduction and requested his penalty be changed to 0.6 points per side, for a total of 1.2 points.  A majority of the Protest Committee voted to deny the protest and accept the decision of the Chief Judge.  The deduction of 6.0 points stands.

Protest No. 4-2004:  1969 Series II E 2+2, Class C-6:  Exhaust Manifolds Finish.  A contestant was marked down 6.0 points for wrong finish on the exhaust manifolds of his car.  His finish is black enamel, and the judges contended they should be porcelainized.  The contestant believed the manifold finish is correct and requested the return of the 6.0 point deduction.  A majority of the Protest Committee voted to deny the protest. At the last AGM, the JCNA Series II E-Type Judge¹s Guide was approved by the membership, and by approving, it¹s use is mandatory.  (See page 13 of the Judge¹s Guide).  The committee members  based their decisions on this guide. The deduction of 6.0 stands.

cc:  Pascal Gademer

20. Publications – Nelson Rath

Jaguar Journal Back Issue Sales:
No activity here for back issues, but the Passport to Services program has generated over $700.00 in sales of "current" issues

 

Publications:
Currently we have had $333.10 in Publication sales. This includes Tech info from the Charlie Morgan inventory as well as the  2004 Jaguar Calenders. The Calender project has been a looser and will NOT be repeated for 2005.  JCNA Affiliated clubs were able to order the Calender with their LOCAL club logo(s), so there was little incentive for them to buy the JCNA version of the same product.

 

Again, updated financial data will be forthcoming directly to the BoD members prior to our meeting.

21. Publicity – Candy Williams

Nothing new … still waiting for word from the board if they want me to proceed with creating a press kit, a general news release and a communications plan for publicizing JCNA. I originally proposed the idea in the spring of providing these publicity tools to affiliate clubs to help them promote their upcoming summer shows….but since the show season is nearing a close, I assume there was no interest from the board in pursuing my idea.

I also had suggested (prior to this year’s AGM) that we make an ambitious effort to publicize the upcoming 50th anniversary of JCNA….with a media kit, a specially designed car badge and other materials such as a compiled history of each club … but again, I didn’t hear from anyone so I assume there is no interest.

Respectfully submitted,

Candy Williams

PUBLICITY 

22. Rally – Brian Blackwell

JCNA Rally Committee Report




August 25, 2004

By Brian Blackwell

The Rally Committee consists of:

Name



Region

Phone


Email

Brian Blackwell   

SC

210-695-8504

blackwbg@msn.com 

Kurt Rappold


NE

610-358-4055

kprappoldxksp@snip.net
Dave Meck


NC

270-352-1212

jagdoc@msn.com 

Phil Miller


NW

503-291-1159

plmkmm@comcast.net 

Tony Bill


SW

714-525-8485

clrcopy@pacbell.net 

Dick Deibel


SE

834-886-5880

jddeibel@worldnet.att.net 

Phil Schneider


NC

859-223-4884

PhilSch505@aol.com 

Efforts did not begin until this summer, but we are making up time.  We have been communicating via email with most members off the committee, as passed to me from Bill Streitenberger after the 2004 AGM.  Activities of the committee have concentrated on defining goals and brainstorming modifications to the JCNA Rally Program.  We agree it is time for us all to begin trying to re-vitalize the Rally program within JCNA.  There are not many rally scores posted, nor many events sanctioned.  The newest forum item on the Rallye subject is over a year old.  Rallye issues are passionately discussed at AGM’s, but we have not arrived with a plan or proposal to revitalize.  

While none of us wants to be the lightning rod of not being able to please everyone all of the time, we intend to propose a new structure for the program, and clarifications and reorganization of the rules if the Board approves this approach.  Research into other club rally rules is continuing to be done by two members at present.  We propose to post concepts outlined below on the JCNA website in September after comments from the Board, with updated rally program manual proposals to match by mid-December to facilitate consideration by the next AGM.  

Initial proposals that we feel positive enough about to ask Board of Directors comments on are described below.  After incorporating Board comments, we would like to post on jcna.com for comments from the general membership.  

Two Divisions within the Program - Time, Speed, Distance and Monte Carlo. 

As many as four Classes within each Division, based on equipment.  From the Great American Race style format voted in at the 2004 AGM, to at least factory stock trip computers.  GPS’s and such are only being considered at this time.  The numbers of the classes can be remembered by the number of instruments available to the rallye team.  This table is very preliminary and has not been sent around yet.  

Division
TSD
Monte Carlo

Class



Great Amer. Race (Speedo only)
T1
M1

Speedo/Odometer
T2
M2

Stock Trip Computers
T3
M3

To be Determined
T4
M4

A standardization of the Rally program rulebook format and structure to match that of the Concours program rulebook.  A table is provided below that compares the Concours structure to the propose Rally Rule book structure.  

CONCOURS
Rally (Proposed)

Title Page & Table of Contents
Title Page & Table of Contents 

Preface, Introduction and History 
Preface, Introduction and History 

Introduction to Jaguar Rallying

General Instructions

Route Instructions

Chapter I - Organizing a Concours d'Elegance 
Chapter I - Organizing a JCNA Rally 

Planning 

Organizing and Logistics

General and Route Instructions Preparation

Chapter II - Entry Eligibility, Divisions, and Classes (03/31/2004 
Chapter II – Types and Rules for JCNA Rallies 

Overall Rally Program Rules

Time, Speed, & Distance Division

Monte Carlo Division

Regional and National Scoring Rules

Chapter III - Instruction and General Rules for the Judge 
Chapter III – Rallymaster instructions for Running of the Rally
Registration and Pre-Launch Team Meeting

Checkpoints 

Timing and Scoring the Rally
Awards Presentations

Chapter IV - Instructions and General Rules for the Owner/Entrant 
Chapter IV - Instructions and General Rules for the Driver/Navigator 

Your First Rally

Rally Equipment

Timing

Average Speed and Calculations

The Odometer and Tires

Winning Rally Rules and Techniques

Chapter V - Judges' Guide to Jaguar Evaluation 
Chapter V – Rallymaster  Post Event Requirements

Results Distribution

National Scores Reporting

Chapter VI - Judges' Guide for Scoring Non-Authenticity 
Appendix A – Rally Planning Timetable 

Appendix A - List of Production Models 
Appendix B – Excel Method for recording and tallying scores 

Appendix B - Original Equipment Tire Sizes for SS & Jaguar Cars 
Appendix C – Rally Forms

Appendix C - Official Publications for documenting Authenticity 
Glossary of Terms

Glossary of Terms


23. Slalom Committee – Steve Weinstein

SLALOM COMMITTEE MID-YEAR REPORT

Submitted by Steve Weinstein, JCNA Slalom Chairman


Once again, the JCNA slalom program is off to a good start this year.  So far, the new rules seem to be working well.  No major issues have arisen under the rules nor have any significant questions come up.  The goal of having more cars competing in the “street prepared” classes seems to be working.  A review of the posted results to date shows more balance between the classes, with the exception of the XJS class.  XJS has turned out to be the most popular slalom car, by far, even outstripping the E-types.  One area that we would like to stimulate participation is with the newer cars, like the X-type, S-type and XJ’s and XK’s.  With Jaguar’s “Born to Perform” marketing, we had hoped to see more new cars coming out.  Hopefully, we can discuss this at the Board meeting.

At the present time, we do not foresee a need to make any changes in the rules for 2005, other than possibly pursuing the addition of the “novice” award or “Rookie of the Year” that had previously been proposed by Art Dickenson.


So far, the only problem experienced by any member clubs appears to be the weather.  Several slaloms have been cancelled and may or may not be rescheduled because of weather related issues.  Some clubs continue to experience a problem finding a suitable venue, but thus far has not prevented any club that is interested in sponsoring a slalom from doing so.


The only remaining issue that needs to be addressed is the matter of national trophies.  The Board, as I recall, authorized an “equalization” of trophies to those presented in Concours.  I have not heard from the Awards committee regarding any plans to improve the slalom awards from the current plaques.  Obviously, we hope that this can be done in time for the awards for the 2004 season to be presented at the 2005 AGM.


The slalom committee will be working with the sponsoring club for the JCNA Challenge Championship in 2005 to assist in running the slalom during that event.

25. Judge’s Concours Rules – Dick Cavicke

Date:

August 23, 2004

To: 

JCNA President and Board of Directors

From: 

Dick Cavicke (SW), Chairman JCNA Judge's Concours Rules Committee.

Members: 
SW- Dick Cavicke    f8driver@pacbell.net,
858-456-0849

SE-  George Camp    scjag@juno.com,       
803798-6770

NW- Stew Cleave     cleavefamily@attbi.com, 
503-371-5312 

SC-  Rufus Coburn   rtc3@aol.com, 

512-306-8195 

NE-  Hal Kritzman   coinman1@bigfoot.com,
860-666-3045

NC-  Bob Stevenson  bobanddarl@comcast.net,   734-455-5039

Subject: 
Fall, 2004 JCRC Report 

1. General: JCRC members, as Chief Judges, have been busy with their individual club's Judge training and concours. Following the March AGM, the committee has also been occupied responding to questions regarding the recent rule changes. 

2. Rule Change Feedback:  With a few exceptions, the recent class and rule changes appear to be having a positive effect on the JCNA Judging and Concours program; I have received and responded to numerous questions asking how to become more involved in JCNA Concours judging. The new Special Division is serving its purpose of properly grouping unique Jaguars although some "one-off" and other unusual models remain difficult to classify. The authenticity exceptions, allowed for Driven Division, appear to have produced some increase in participation.

3. Judge Training: Some protests and Entrant complaints verify that Judge training and judging proficiency are less than desired. In several instances, there were indications that the Entrants were more familiar with the rules than the judges. The reasons for this are not fully known, but there can be no doubt that the Chief Judge's responsibility for judge training is not being adequately met. 

4. Judging Standardization: Beyond the foregoing, there is a clear need for additional model Judging Guides. The AGM approved Series 1 and Series 2 E-type Judging Guides have significantly improved the quality of the authenticity judging of those models. Additional model guides are under development including the SS cars, XK120, XK140, Small Saloons and Series 3 E-types. The possibility that some guides may soon include DVD adjuncts will certainly improve their utility in the training process.

5. JCRC 2004 Goals: The JCRC's primary goal remains to complete our rewrite and update of Rule Book Chapters V and VI, and to have them publicly reviewed, revised and presented for approval at the 2005 AGM.

End.

High Performance Driver’s Education – G. Hagopian

First Submission

“HPDE” and the JCNA

Ever wished that you could just “let it loose” on the highway, or had the desire to run a smooth curvy back road near the limit of your Jaguar’s tire adhesion, without the fear of opposing traffic? Just a dream? Read on, as many others with those same feelings are now realizing that wish by participating in HPDE programs.

HPDE stands for High Performance Driver’s Education. Groups like COMMA, that runs events at Hallett, in Tulsa, or SCDA, NASA, EMRA, Porsche Club of America, and CART, utilize tracks like Lime Rock, Watkins Glen, and New Hampshire Speedway, calling this activity “HPDE” or “High Speed Touring”.

These are only a few of many similar groups all over north America offering novices instruction and high speed lapping on race tracks, under “no racing” rules, in a safe, controlled environment. Groups like these are growing fast, as like minded drivers of all types of  sporting automobiles are joining in to hone their driving skills, and to sample the pure enjoyment of driving “at speed” on legendary race tracks.

Although there are professionally operated driving schools offering their instruction at about $1000.00 per day, it seems more effective to do HPDE with a club instructor in your own car, for $225.00 per day. The skills learned while in your own car, relate better to one’s everyday driving experiences.

Think about your kids and/or grandkids, who also feel the need for speed. From a safety standpoint, it’s better to encourage them to satisfy that need in an HPDE group on a track, than to take their chances on the highway!

Modern Jaguars such as the XJR, XKR, S Type-R, as well as the X Type and XK-8 lines, are equipped with a myriad of power and safety goodies, including anti-lock brakes, fabulous tires, stability and ride controls, and supercharging, all contributing to the Jaguar’s feelings of power and control. After acquiring all this technology, many owners would like the opportunity to exercise their “Cats” at speed!

The fledgling JCNA HPDE program has started by “piggy-backing” our events, running under the auspices of more established organizations. HPDE has a section on jcna.com, our web site, where contact information is listed for the six Regional Coordinators responsible to organize groups of JCNA members wishing to join in. The HPDE calendar on jcna.com lists upcoming events and locations.  

In the northeast, where Empire Jaguar Club has been running successful HPDE events for more than thirty years, we have also had considerable success in attracting JCNA members to join with us at Pocono, PA, and New Hampshire Int. Speedway. The accompanying pictures taken at Lime Rock, shows the diversity of the cars entered by our members.

Expect to see regular bi-monthly articles about HPDE on jcna.com and in the Jaguar Journal, written in the same vein as the “Cone Zone” (slalom program) and those guiding utilization of the JCNA’s web site.

HPDE has the potential to become the most exciting activity in the JCNA. All that’s needed is you! Come and feed your need for speed!

Second Submission

HPDE Committee Report

To: JCNA Board       Fm: G. Hagopian, acting chair

The JCNA HPDE program is off to a slow start, having had 4 events in the N. E. region, a couple in the S.C., and 2 in CA.

Ours in the NE region are starting to catch on, as aside from the Empire event at Lime Rock, well established over many years, the others held at Pocono PA, and NHIS in NH, are starting to attract a following of around 8 to 10 JCNA members at each event. Our last of this year will be on 9/27 at NHIS.

In the SW region, Jerry Mouton, HPDE Coordinator for the region has had two events. One attracted four, and only one at the second. Those, under the auspices of Track Quest were quite expensive, and was the reason, in my opinion, that more members hadn’t entered. There’s a nice article about his first event, available to be seen on jcna.com.

Doug Balogh, NC region, reported no entries in the event he scheduled.

Scott Young, SC region, has been involved in HPDE at Hallett in Tulsa, and has attracted a few to their HPDE events.

Like all JCNA events, the success and participation depends upon publicizing and promoting the event, and is therefore dependent upon the actions of the coordinators. The coordinators need to be enthusiastic and active participants in order to attract our members to try this activity.

Bill has asked me to chair this committee, since Lynn Cunningham has stepped down. I will be working with Dean Cusano, JCSNE, who is anxious to become the overall chair. We will try to set up next year’s events far in advance, with and thru our regional coordinators, emphasizing the planning and publicity aspects of the job. 

This week, I will be contacting the regional coordinators listed on jcna.com, to confirm their commitment for next year. If replacements are needed, they can come from the Regional Directors, or those directors will be asked to find us suitable replacements.

Dean and I will submit a bi-monthly HPDE article for the Journal, such as the one attached, to put the program in front of the membership to try to stir the juices of our  members. The next one will be a profile of Jag Lady, Joei Bassett, who has taken to the slalom and HPDE programs like a “duck to water”. It is hoped that seeing how she has done will stimulate others to try.

I am happy to report that to my knowledge, all who have participated have thoroughly enjoyed the experience.

Respectfully submitted: Gary Hagopian

Judge’s Training – G. Hagopian

Judges Training Report

Although not “officially” in charge of judges training, Harold Kritzman and I have been experimenting with the development of “judging videos”, so far having done them on the XK 140 OTS and the MK-2 Saloon. Some of you may have already seen one or the other.

It is our feeling that, in conjunction with the written “Judge’s Authenticity Guide” which can be used at a concours, the video can be a valuable training tool. We hope to capture authenticity info that will probably disappear into the ether, as those with this specific knowledge fade from the scene. To insure that the older models can continue to be fairly judges in the future, these two tools need to be developed for as many models as possible.

With the technology currently available, it is within an individual’s and the JCNA’s financial capacity to purchase all the equipment necessary to produce these Judging Videos. Using Harold’s equipment, and with funds provided by the JCNA and me, we have made the current videos which at least demonstrate that which can be done.

We feel that the future of JCNA judging depends upon making tools available to train judges. It is recommended that the JCNA proceed aggressively to produce both the written guides, and the training videos, and make them available for sale and to our affiliates at a minimal cost.

Gary Hagopian   

2004 “Passport to Service” Report – Sue Hagopian

I have been the chair of the “Passport to Service” membership program for the past 3 years, after having taken it over from Judy Ferring and Jackie Maletsky.  During this time, I have processed more than 3,000 information requests, sent out 953 pre-paid Jaguar Journals, but have confirmed only 42 new members for the $900.00 expenditure and approximately 300 hours of my time.

During these three years, we have made a few minor changes to the passport coupon, referring the sender to the JCNA Website, and requesting the sender’s e-mail address.  This has relieved the paperwork requirements to a degree, but as I have stated in previous reports, the results do not seem to justify the work and expense involved.

If the Board of Directors elects to continue the program, I recommend the following changes:

1. That the JCNA Webmaster set up a “Passport to Service” header on JCNA.com

2. That Jaguar Cars change future coupons to make reference only to JCNA.com for information about JCNA and/or to order a Jaguar Journal.

3. Ask the Administrative Manager to mail copies of the Jaguar Journal from his stock of recent magazines, as these requests are received.  (Currently, the Passport to Service coupons are received at Jaguar Cars, and then sent to me periodically in groups for my processing.  The collected data is then held until the normal mailing of the Jaguar Journal, a delay of two to three months, during which time, I believe enthusiasm for joining, wanes).

Because these coupons are still being received from Jaguar purchases that are several years old, it will be necessary to continue having a Passport to Service chair for some time yet.  Lastly, I request that the Board of Directors find my replacement, so that I may retire from this position as of the 2005 AGM.  During that period, I will be happy to train a new chair.

Respectfully submitted,

Sue Hagopian

JCNA PPS Program
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